
Well, what can I tell you about Steve that you don’t already know?  I can only speak from my own personal experience of and with Steve.

He joined us here at St. Peter’s church about ten years ago.  He had bell choir experience, and the first thing I remember him telling us was, “I checked out churches in the area on the internet, and was attracted to St. Peter’s because you had an active bell choir”.  Steve rarely missed a practice or performance, and was among our most accomplished ringers right from the start.

Overall, I considered Steve one of the most talented individuals I have known.  There were, however, a couple areas in which he did not excel.

While he was a highly proficient computer technician, he seemed to be a mediocre businessman.  He had a big heart and satisfied his customers by being on-call too many hours a day, but he was forever struggling to collect fees for his services.

And I know he would admit he wasn’t much of a politician.  He would come to me not understanding why this person or that was upset with him.  He was a “take charge, get the job done” sort of person with the skills to back it up, and didn’t work well in settings dominated by seemingly endless committee negotiations.  But lots of things got done that would still be pending if Steve hadn’t made them happen. 

I think I knew from early on that Steve and I would be good friends. We were sometimes at odds, but had so many similar interests that it was easy to overlook our differences.  Our relationship developed around multiple common traits. 

Steve was a builder, so we built closets and bathrooms, and installed flooring and light fixtures, and cleaned the roof and gutters.  We climbed to the highest beams in this sanctuary to install projection equipment.  His fellow Trustees tell me, when discussing a project, Steve’s voice was the one most often heard saying “I can do that one”.  I know he was often thinking “I can recruit Ed“.  Steve was better at most of it than I am, but we complemented each others’ efforts, and often commented about how much we enjoyed working as a team.

Steve was a photographer, so we took photos.  When I had a more versatile camera Steve, with his knowledge of all sorts of gadgets, would use my camera to take the pictures I couldn’t.  Then I, who often had more time to devote to it, could put together slide shows based on our combined talents.

Steve loved the outdoors, so we got into hiking and climbing together.  I knew Steve had done lots of canoeing and had hiked the Grand Canyon and was exploring the history of coal mining in King County, but depending on someone to do the right thing on the other end of a rope on a glacier requires a trust that takes time to develop, so I didn’t approach Steve about climbing until 2006.  I was planning a trip to The Enchantments, one of the most beautiful areas of the Cascades, and Steve jumped at the opportunity to go along.  We turned out to be highly compatible hikers and campers and had a great week together.

Later that same summer I invited him to attempt to climb Mt. Rainier with me, something he was much interested in trying, as  brother Phil had done it before him (a little brotherly rivalry here).    He succeeded in summiting Rainier in spite of the difficulty of icy conditions and open crevasses related to climbing in mid-August, somewhat late in the season.  Steve was pleased with himself, and I was pleased with Steve as a climbing partner.  He literally “learned the ropes” quickly and followed instructions faithfully.  Donna, I know you were relieved when he phoned to say we were safely off the mountain, but suspect you might have appreciated the call more if it hadn’t arrived close to midnight.

In 2007 Steve and I and my son Andrew and Tony and Starla Brown spent a couple of lovely days at Yellowstone Cliffs on the Wonderland Trail.  Then in 2008 we retuned to The Enchantments with my physician Don Potter and another friend.  Dr. Potter had obtained the hiking permit, and invited me along, I think, because of my previous experience in the area.  Steve’s previous experience was a bonus.  It turned out Don had met Steve on one of his coal mine hikes.  It’s an especially small world for people who spread their talents around as Steve did.

Last Spring Dr. Potter invited Steve and his son Michael and me To participate in a tour he had arranged of the underground electric generating facilities at Snoqualmne Falls.  Steve commented that the tour was a great addition to his knowledge of the history of the region he had studied so thoroughly.

Last week Steve was invited to a hike on the ocean beaches of the Olympic Peninsula, but declined, saying he had a trip planned to The Enchantments with, as he put it to me, “a couple of teenagers”.

Before I close I must comment on Steve’s accident.  I am confident it was just that, an accident.  Steve was a cautious person with ample good judgment.  He was physically fit.  He knew the area of the hike well.  He wasn’t overextending himself.  Mountainous terrain can be treacherous, and the tiniest misstep is often magnified.  We are all constantly making calculated choices with our lives.  Steve found great joy in his choice to challenge hills, and I don’t believe anyone who observed him in that setting would have tried to deprive him of that joy.  

Michael, we all regret that your last outing with your Dad turned so tragic.  I know it was a terrible thing to witness his accident.  But I also know how exceedingly proud he was to have you as his son, and that nothing in the world could have pleased him more than to be with you in The Enchantments.

It was a good hike, Steve.  We’re really gonna miss you.  But we’ll see you round the bend.

